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City of Hernando, Mississippi
Office of Planning

PLANNING COMMISSION

APRIL 13, 2021 MINUTES

The Planning Commission met in a regular session on April 13, 2021, at 6:00 p.m. at City Hall Board Room, 475 W Commerce Street. The following Commissioners were present: Commissioner Ashworth, Commissioner Jernigan, Commissioner Cotten, Commissioner Carter, Commissioner Jordan, Commissioner Hawkins, Commissioner Skeen, and Commissioner Wicker.  Commissioner Jordan arrived after the second item. The following staff members were also present Kristen Duggan and BJ Page

Commissioner Carter called the meeting to order at 6:02 p.m. and Commissioner Jordan gave the invocation followed by roll being called. 

Commissioner Carter asked if everyone had reviewed the March 23, 2021 minutes. Commissioner Ashworth stated that on page 4, Item 3, the motion states two seconds. Commissioner Jernigan made a motion to approve the minutes with the stated corrections. Commissioner Wicker seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. 

[bookmark: _Hlk34921984][bookmark: _Hlk520712354]Chairman Carter announced the following item: 

Old Business:	PL-1502 – Request for Final Plat Approval, Arbor Pointe Subdivision, phase 3, 43 residential lots and 2 common open spaces lots on 18.88 acres located west of Memphis Street at the western terminus of Arbor Pointe Boulevard in Section 12, Township 3 South, Range 8 West, zoned “R-10,” Single Family Residential District – Nick Kruenen, Civil-Link, engineer

Mr. BJ Page presented the application to the commissioner. 

Commissioner Jernigan stated that Arbor Pointe and Copper Leaf were approved in 2018 and she feels that what is out there does not meet the approved plan. There is no spillway  and that is concerning because of the water issues that currently exists and the future water issues that will develop. We need to make sure these issues are addressed and do not continue to happen for future developments. 

Mr. Page stated that this is something that will be looked into closely for future developments. 

Mr. Nick Kruenen, Civil Link, came forward to represent the applicant. He stated that they would like to request a name change for this development and proceed tonight. 

Commissioner Carter stated that the application before the commission is Arbor Point Phase 3 and that does not exist. The preliminary that was approved did not include a third phase of Arbor Pointe. 

Commissioner Skeen stated that he spoke with the developer and everything is the same as what was approved except the 55 and over stipulation for Copper Leaf. 

Mr. Page stated that there were no covenants presented. However, at the time of approval this was controversial and a part of the decision to approve the development was based on the 55 and over creating less traffic. Mr. page went on to say that when someone purchase a development, they purchase it as approved. All requirements remain. 

Commissioner Jernigan stated that she feels the homeowners that purchased in that subdivision need to be protected. They purchased in a 55 and over subdivision that should not be changed in the middle of the development. 

Commissioner Carter asked if there was anyone present to speak for or against the application. 

Mr. Johnny McBride came forward. As the developer of the subdivision, he is asking that the Copper Leaf name be changed, and the commission proceed with the hearing. 

Commissioner  Jordan stated that at this time we have not received proposed amendments to the preliminary plats for Arbor Pointe and Copper Leaf Subdivisions from the applicant or any indication that they intend to do so.  Therefore, we recommend that the Planning Commission table this item indefinitely so that it is not necessary to continue to carry this item on every successive agenda.  At such time as the applicant submits the necessary amendments, we will place this item on the agenda at that time. Commissioner Wicker seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. 

[bookmark: _Hlk50020455]
Chairman Carter announced the following item: 

Item 1:	PL-1513 – Request to Rezone a 13.55-acre tract of land located on the north side of Green T Road and east of McIngvale Road and west of Tchulahoma Road, more specifically known as Parcel Number 207932000-0000700 in Section 32, Township 2 South, Range 7 West, Doug Thornton of AERC representing Joyce Estes, L.L.C. and Greg Drumwright, the property owners

Mr. BJ Page came forward and stated the sign posting portion of the public notice was not done in time so staff is recommending tabling the item until next month to allow for the required notice. 

Commissioner Wicker made a motion to TABLE this item until the May 11, 2021, Planning Commission meeting is required to allow the public notice requirements to be completed. Commissioner Hawkins seconded the motion. the motion passed unanimously. 
Chairman Carter announced the following item: 

[bookmark: _Hlk68795278]Item 2:	PL-1505 – Request to Rezone a 54.13-acre tract of land located on the southwest corner of Holly Springs Road and Getwell Road, more specifically known as Parcel Number 307521000-0000900 in Section 21, Township 3 Sout, Range 7 West, Greg Smith of Mendrop Engineering Resources representing Ridgestone, L.L.C. (Butch Davis), the property owner. 

Mr. Page presented the application to the commission. Commissioner Cotton asked what the pros and cons are for Hernando to approve the R-12 when it is recommended as a PUD. Mr. Page stated that the Comprehensive Plan is used as a guide. The stated zoning are a recommendation not a requirement. 

Mr. Blake Mendrop then came forward to represent the application. He stated that after some discussion with Mr. Page the owners may want to go in the direction of a PUD. We would be open to recommending a PUD and then coming back with the Master Plan/ Project Text at a later date for approval.  Mr. Page stated that this would allow them to move forward, but the Master Plan would come back to the Planning Commission for approval. 

Commissioner Carter asked if there was anyone present to speak for or against the application. 

Mr. Lee Malone. 3549 Getwell Road came froward and asked about the water problems. He stated that every time a subdivision is cleared in the surrounding area is causes his property to flood. He stated that he is not against the development, but he is concerned about the water problems. 

Mr. Aaron Bennet then came forward and stated that this property backs up to his and he would like to know what the plan is. it was explained that once the Master Plan comes back to the planning commission a plan would be laid out at that point. 

Commissioner Skeen made a motion to recommend APPROVAL to the Board of Aldermen of the rezoning of Parcel No. 307521000-0000900, which is a 54.13-acre tract located on the southwest corner of Holly Springs Road and Getwell Road, in Section 21, Township 3 West, Range 7 South, from the “A,” Agricultural District to the “PUD,” Planned Unit Development District (with the project text and preliminary development plan to be submitted for review and approval, at a later date), based upon the following findings:
1. How the proposed amendment would conform to the General Development Plan.
The applicant’s request to rezone the subject property to the “R-12,” Residential Single-Family District (Medium Density) does not conform to the recommendations of the City’s adopted General Development Plan, which recommends the Planned Unit Development District as the preferred zoning district for properties identified in the “Master Planned Residential” land use designation.
2. Why the existing zoning district classification of the property in question is inappropriate or improper.
The subject property is zoned “A” which is an agricultural district with a minimum lot size of 1.5 acres. This property is in the immediate vicinity of developments of much lower lot sizes. Therefore, the current zoning would be out of character with the surrounding properties and the recommendations of the General Development Plan and thus inappropriate.
3. That major economic, physical, or social changes, if any, have occurred in the vicinity of the property in question that were not anticipated by the General Development Plan and have substantially altered the basic character of the area, which make the proposed amendment to the Zoning District Map appropriate.
There have been changes in the neighborhood which sufficiently alter the nature of the area to justify the recommended PUD zoning. Among them are the properties currently under development including Jefferson Place, St Ives and the rezoning of the Oliver tract. There has also been a PUD approved named Short Fork Farms PUD just north of the subject site less than a mile away that lies within the City of Hernando Water and Sewer Service Area that constitutes a substantial change in the neighborhood. There are currently upgrades taking place on Holly Springs Road east of the subject property which will allow for better traffic flow on that East-West Corridor. Recent upgrades to sewer infrastructure have created a more efficient way to serve the subject property as well, thus allowing for a more urban level of development.
According to the General Development plan, this area is designated for Master Planned Residential land use. In this area there are several existing developments. Jefferson Place PUD is currently being developed and has lots as small as 11,046 square feet. St Ives, Section “A” has lots as small as 9,230 square feet. St Ives Section “B” is currently under construction and is zoned R-15, and St. Ives will connect with the subject property near the south end. The Oliver Tract has been zoned as an R-20 overlay. Given the nature of the developments which have been developed and are being developed in this block much of which will interconnect, the recommended PUD zoning for the subject tract is in keeping with general character of the existing developments in this area, and the recommendations of the General Development Plan. 
This area is experiencing major growth and is a desirable place to live. This proposal would tie the area together thus fulfilling a public need and demand for more residential infrastructure in that area.
Commissioner Wicker seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.
Chairman Carter announced the following item: 

[bookmark: _Hlk67054805]Item 3:	PL-1512 – Request for preliminary Plat Approval, Crossroads North Subdivision, 70 residential lots and 2 common open spaces lots on 30.01 acres located on the southeast corner of U.S, Highway 51 and Green T Road in Section 1, Township3 South, Range 8 West, zoned “R-12” Single Family Residential District (Medium Density) – Ben Hoggard of R&H Engineering and Surveying, representing Crossroads DeSota, L.L.C. (Cal Wilkins) 
[bookmark: _Hlk55461659]Mr. Page presented the application to the commission.  He stated that this area was not part of the original Crossroads Subdivision. He then stated that the only issue he saw with this preliminary plat is the east/west street forming a cul de sac has some right of way as Highway 51. This will not be a through street, and he feels it should be redrawn to have homes circling the cul de sac. 

Mr. Andy Richardson, 231 W Center Street came forward to represent the application. He stated that there is potential to develop[ this in phases. 

Commissioner Carter asked if there was anyone present to speak for or against the application. There was no one. 

Commissioner Wicker made a Motion to grant Preliminary Plat approval for Crossroads North Subdivision, a 72-lot subdivision (70 residential lots, 2 common open space lots), consisting of 30.01 acres, located north of the existing Crossroads Subdivision on the southeast corner of U.S. Highway 51 and Green “T” Road, based upon a finding that the submitted plat generally conforms to the requirements of the City’s codes and ordinances, subject to the following conditions:
1. Submit a revised preliminary plat to the Planning staff for review and approval prior to the submission of any final plat for this property, addressing the following revisions:
A. Reflect the minimum setback lines.
B. Reflect right-of-way widths.
C. Reflect street names.
D. Reflect easement locations and purposes.
E. Reflect the use of all land, including reserved areas.
F. Proposals for water and sanitary sewer as a note on the plat.
G. Revise the Lot Size Table to include Lot 72.
H. Revise the east/west cul-de-sac to clearly show that it is not proposed to go through to U.S. Highway 51.
I. Revise the plat to reflect the section corner tie-in.
2. The restrictive covenants shall be submitted to the Planning Staff for review and approval prior to the submission of any final plat for this property.  The submitted covenants shall match the covenants that were recorded with Phases 1 and 2 of Crossroads Subdivision.  If more restrictive amendments are requested by the developer, they shall be reviewed and approved by Planning staff.  If the proposed changes are less restrictive than what is currently required by the previous phases of Crossroads Subdivision, those changes shall be approved by the Planning Commission.
3. Improvements are to be the responsibility of the developer and not the responsibility of the City of Hernando.
4. All landscaping in all common open space areas, natural areas, buffer areas, streetscape areas, medians, islands, and the entrance signage areas and such other associated improvements shall be installed/constructed prior to the issuance of any building permit within the development.  Street trees may be bonded insuring their installation prior to the final inspection and occupancy of the residence upon each lot. 
5. Following Preliminary Plat Approval, but prior to the initiation of construction of public improvements, the Developer shall submit two (2) complete sets of construction plans for review and approval to the Office of Planning
6. The developer shall install drainage pipe, erosion control material, sewer mains and service, water mains, fire hydrants, and service, gas mains and service, curb and gutter for all streets, and gravel or soil cement base for the streets and one (1) layer of blacktop, 1½" thick, before the plat of the subdivision is recorded.  A performance guarantee must be filed for the remainder of the improvements in an amount set by the City Engineer. This includes another 1½" of blacktop making a total of three (3") of blacktop surface and sidewalks. Prior to recording the final plat, all public improvements shall be installed, completed, and accepted by the City of Hernando.
7. Prior to the beginning of utility and improvement construction, the Developer shall enter into a Development Contract with the City of Hernando for the installation of all required Public Improvements. This is in accordance with Article VI Required Minimum Improvements, §B. Procedures for Posting or Release of Bonds of the City of Hernando’s Land Subdivision Ordinance.
8. Sidewalks shall be installed on the both sides of all streets.
9. Finished floor elevations shall be listed for each lot.
10. Grading, drainage, and engineering construction plans to be approved by the City Engineer and Public Works Director.
11. Streetlights shall be installed at the developer’s expense.  Streetlight plans shall be submitted to the Office of Planning for City Engineer and Planning Director approval.
12. All utilities and services (electric, telephone, cable, etc.) are to be installed underground.  The water service lines shall be installed with tracing wire at the top.
13. Prior to recording the final plat, the Developer shall submit for approval a schedule of Lot Numbers and associated street addresses to the Office of Planning.  Corner lots shall include potential addresses for both streets.
14. Prior to submitting the plat for recording, the applicant shall coordinate with the Post Office the centralized delivery location of the mail boxes.
Commissioner Jordan seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. 

There being no further business to come before the Commission, A motion was made and seconded to adjourn the meeting. the motion passed unanimously. The meeting adjourned at 7:24 p.m. 

image1.emf

